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 ur best wishes for the New Year to all our members.   This is the first of our Newsletters which we will be sending out at regular intervals.
The past year has been a most depressing one, with the interminable Brexit negotiations, (thank heavens the Trade Agreement with the EU has now been passed by the House of Commons), the lockdowns, which will probably continue for several months until we’ve all been vaccinated, the failures of some well-known retail chains and independent retailers which has resulted in the deterioration of our High Streets.   Notwithstanding, your Committee has managed to maintain momentum in continuing to function as normally as possible.    Many thanks to all who responded and helped in the three Government Planning Consultations and the submission of evidence to the House of Commons Enquiry into the Future of the Planning System.   We are awaiting the Government’s response to the Consultations and the forthcoming debates in parliament. 
Your Committee will be writing to the new Chief Planner to continue the regular meetings in London at the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government which we hope will be in the not-too-distant future.

	Planning News	
Alan Grant, Secretary, Newcastle upon Tyne

The House of Commons Housing, Communities and Local Government Committee is proceeding with the inquiry on the future of the planning system in England.    Minister for Housing Christopher Pincher and Simon Gallagher, Director of Planning at MHCLG appeared before the Select Committee on 7 December 2021. A transcript of the hearing can be found at:  https://committees.parliament.uk/event/2999/formal-meeting-oral-evidence-session/  References made to the historic environment were in relation to conservation, preservation and managing change, and protected areas having appropriate rules in place; with heritage considerations handled earlier in the plan making process. 

The Chief Planner has written to local authorities encouraging them to continue preparation of local plans and providing an update on policy and practice development changes and consultation. The letter can be viewed at https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/946245/Chief_Planners_Newsletter_-_December_2020.pdf 

STANDARD METHODOLOGY FOR HOUSING NEED 
Following the ‘Changes to the Current Planning System’ September 2020 consultation, the Government announced an updated formula for its standard methodology for housing need, with the aim to increase housing delivery in England’s 20 largest cities and towns. Full details of the new standard method formula will be published shortly.   The Government response to the standard methodology proposals in the September consultation can be found at
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/changes-to-the-current-planning-system/outcome/government-response-to-the-local-housing-need-proposals-in-changes-to-the-current-planning-system

PLANNING REFORM – DESIGN BODY STEERING GROUP
A Steering Group has been convened to explore the options for establishing a new expert design body which can help authorities make effective use of design guidance and codes, monitoring their application. The Steering Group is chaired by Nicholas Boys Smith and members include sector leaders, acting in a personal capacity.

CURRENT CONSULTATIONS
On 3 December MHCLG launched a consultation on ‘Supporting Housing Delivery and Public Service Infrastructure’ which proposes new and amended Permitted Development (PD) Rights and other changes to the planning system. The proposed changes, subject to consultation, are: 
· A new PD right to allow all buildings within Use Class E to be converted to residential use (Use Class C3) without requiring a planning application. 
· A new ‘fast track’ planning route to build public service buildings with a determination period of 10 weeks and a statutory consultation period of 14 days.
· Revision to existing PD right to allow greater extension of public service buildings. 
• The closing date for the consultation is 28 January 2021.

LEASEHOLDERS WILL BE ABLE TO EXTEND THEIR LEASES TO 999 YEARS MAXIMUM AT ZERO GROUND RENT.
Housing secretary Robert Jenrick has set out measures that will enable leaseholders in England to extend their leases by a maximum term of 990 years at zero ground rent.
This measure is part of what the government describes as the “biggest reforms” to English property law for 40 years. They seek to make home ownership “fairer and more secure”.
Currently, many leaseholders face high ground rents as well as their mortgage payments. The freeholder can increase the ground rents costs with little benefit to those living in the properties, the government explained, which can lead to increased costs when buying or selling the property.
The changes outlined by the government will mean that if a leaseholder chooses to extend the lease on their property, they won’t pay any ground rent to the freeholder.
Jenrick said: “Across the country people are struggling to realise the dream of owning their own home but find the reality of being a leaseholder far too bureaucratic, burdensome and expensive.
“We want to reinforce the security that home ownership brings by changing forever the way we own homes and end some of the worst practices faced by homeowners.
“These reforms provide fairness for 4.5 million leaseholders and chart a course to a new system altogether.”
The Government has also established a Commonhold Council, which is a partnership between leasehold groups, industry and government. It will prepare homeowners and the market for the widespread take-up of commonhold, a model that is used around the world. It allows homeowners to own their property on a freehold basis, giving them greater control over the costs of home ownership.
Blocks are jointly owned and managed, so when someone buys a flat, it is theirs.
Professor Nick Hopkins, commissioner for property law at the Law Commission said: “We are pleased to see government taking its first decisive step towards the implementation of the Law Commission’s recommendations to make enfranchisement cheaper and simpler.
“The creation of the Commonhold Council should help to reinvigorate commonhold, ensuring homeowners will be able to call their homes their own.”
The Government’s reforms mean leaseholders of flats and houses will be able to extend their lease to a new standard 990 years with a ground rent at zero.




PRIOR APPROVAL REQUIREMENTS ADDED TO PDR FOR UPWARD EXTENSIONS
Another prior approval condition has been added to the permitted development right (PDR) that allows upwards extensions to be added to residential and commercial properties without planning permission in England.
The PDR came into effect at the end of August 2020.
It permits:
Class AA: Construction of up to two new storeys of flats on top of detached buildings in commercial or mixed use, including where there is an element of residential use.
Class AB: Construction of new flats on top of terrace buildings (including semi-detached buildings) in commercial or mixed (including residential) use. Two storeys can be added if the existing building is two or more storeys tall, or one additional storey where the building consists of one storey.
Class AC: Construction of new flats on top of terrace dwelling houses (including semi-detached houses); two storeys may be added if the existing building is two or more storeys tall, or one additional storey where the building consists of one storey.
Class AD permits the construction of new flats on top of detached dwelling houses; two storeys may be added if the existing building is two or more storeys tall, or one additional storey where the building consists of one storey.
The Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) (Amendment) (No. 4) Order 2020 requires a developer seeking prior approval under these classes in relation to an existing building that is 18 metres or more in height “to provide a report from a chartered engineer or other competent professional confirming that the external wall construction of the existing building complies with paragraph B4(1) of Schedule 1 to the Building Regulations 2010 (S.I. 2010/2214) to the local planning authority”.
This was set out in a letter from the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) to local planning authorities in England.
You can view the letter at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/948336/PDR_Guidance_for_publication.pdf 
It adds that the external walls of the building “shall adequately resist the spread of fire over the walls and from one building to another”.
If a report is not provided, local planning authorities “must refuse prior approval”.
According to the letter, the ministry does not expect local planning authorities to have the necessary expertise to scrutinise the reports in detail, but “they should take reasonable steps to satisfy themselves there is no reason to doubt the conclusions of the report”. The letter suggests checking with the building control department to see if they have any concerns about the building in question.
Local planning authorities should also be satisfied that the reports have been produced by suitably qualified and experienced professionals. If the authority is not satisfied, prior approval should be refused.
The measures came into effect on 30 December last year




Heating Listed Buildings in a Carbon Neutral World
Robin Kerr, Committee Member (Bath)

[image: Is it Time for Your Listed Building to Have Proper Windows? | The  Conservatory Hub Blog] 74% of District, County, Unitary & Metropolitan Councils in the United Kingdom have declared a ‘Climate Emergency’, committing them to reach Carbon Net Zero by 2030. That being the case, what is their plan to ensure their Listed Buildings can continue to be heated affordably to habitable levels as we approach Carbon Neutrality?  To set this in context, Bath and North East Somerset & Council is one of the Authorities which has declared such a Climate Emergency. The figure for Listed Buildings in Bath is ‘over 5000’, according to the Council website.  Most of those are Georgian and many are divided into flats, so the figure for Georgian homes in Bath needing to be heated in a green way is certainly a lot higher.  Clearly, they cannot be ignored, especially as, together, they constitute most of the World Heritage Site which it is everyone’s duty to preserve and which thousands of visitors come to see every year. Other Local Authorities will have different numbers of Listed Buildings, but a solution has to be found for all of them.
Most homes in UK are heated by natural gas, which is largely Methane, and its exhaust has a high proportion of Carbon Dioxide. Around 15% of greenhouse gases in UK are attributable to home heating; so, what’s to be done? Unfortunately, ‘Greener’ ways of heating a home are difficult or impossible in a historic house.  For example, (a) Air Source Heat Pumps require installation of a bulky piece of equipment outside the house, for which Listed Building Consent seems not likely to be granted (particularly if that home is an upstairs flat); (b) Ground Source Heat Pumps require a large area of land adjacent to the house or a deep borehole; (c) electrical heating is notoriously expensive (and likely to become more so), while fitting of solar or photo voltaic panels on a Listed house is seldom approved, and, anyway, the roof area of many historic houses is often too small for this to be practical; (d) the fitting of double glazing is still something of an approval minefield; and (e) the application of insulation to the walls (both internally and externally) seems unlikely to be approved.  Moreover, all of this is expensive, and Heat Pumps have difficulty generating acceptable living conditions (and hot enough water) in houses which cannot be greatly insulated or fitted with underfloor heating.   
How do we solve this dilemma?  Recognizing that conservation authorities have a problem here, an innovative and practical approach drawn from the technical media is to make gas-fired heating ‘Greener’ by addition of hydrogen.  Apparently, up to 30% enrichment can be achieved without modification of existing gas boilers: not a perfect solution but better than at present, because a higher proportion of the exhaust is water (and thus less carbon).  The hydrogen can be generated in several
ways, including ‘reforming’ of natural gas and capture of the carbon deposited.

NORA welcomes any comments from members.  Email the Secretary at norasecretary@gmail.com


Universities, students and communities
Mike Costello, (Committee member, Durham)

[image: Durham University | World University Rankings | THE] The National HMO Lobby, residents of Town and Gown communities and NORA have continued to campaign against “studentification” with particular emphasis on the danger posed by the movement of over one million students around the country during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Complaints have been made to the BBC regarding the lack of coverage of the detrimental effects of the unmanaged expansion of university student numbers.
To date these have been rejected on the grounds of “editorial independence”.


Gulls nesting on rooftops – a problem that is set to get worse
Robin Kerr, Committee Member (Bath)

[image: ]Every summer, the lives of thousands of city dwellers are marred by the noise and mess of urban gull (‘seagull’) breeding colonies. Residents trapped in their homes or deterred from using their gardens by aggressive gulls nesting on the roof, physical attacks by gulls sometimes causing wounds that require medical treatment, the direct theft of food from people’s hands, or even their mouths (scratching or bruising the face), the harassment of customers outside cafes that has put some out of business, and falls caused by a gull dive-bombing someone in a precarious situation – all these problems appear to be on the increase, and yet the protection for rooftop-nesting gulls has recently been ratcheted up because they are supposedly endangered.
Anyone who sees how gulls are proliferating, and spreading to new towns and cities all the time, can only wonder at the truth of this (see graph below). The fact is that it’s based on seriously flawed ‘science’. The decisions to Red List/Amber List the two species of gull that nest in towns were made by a small clique of ornithologists in a far-from-transparent way, and never subjected to scientific scrutiny. A close look at the numbers show that the decisions were wrong. The populations of the two roof-nesting species (herring gull and lesser black-backed gull) expanded fifteen-fold in the 1950s and 1960s, due to a bonanza of food from fishing boats and rubbish tips.
[image: ]Today, the numbers are gradually reverting to something near their natural level, which explains the fall in numbers since 1970. They are not in any way endangered. Apart from aggressive behaviour, urban gulls also carry bacteria of the kind that cause food poisoning. The gull that fed on sewage or at a rubbish tip one day, may well spend the next day marauding at cafe tables and leaving its bacteria-laden droppings all around. Antibiotic-resistant bacteria are among the pathogens acquired from sewage, and these may be passed back to human populations. Gulls also carry forms of avian influenza (‘bird flu’) that have the potential to infect human cells.
These are not dangerous forms, at present, but viruses can easily mutate into more virulent forms, as we all now know, and gulls carrying a deadly form of ‘bird flu’ are a possibility for the future.
The rules under which Local Authorities have been able to carry out gull control measures (removal of nests, egg oiling, and egg replacement) have been changed for 2021 and beyond, making them unworkable. Natural England (which reports to DEFRA) has made these changes to the rules, and shows no understanding of how important it is that Local Authorities are allowed to continue with the work of controlling gull numbers.
If the MPs of all the towns and cities which are plagued by gulls can be activated by residents, then Natural England and DEFRA will have to listen and put things right.

Are gulls a problem in your area?    If any member has any views or comments on the above article, please email the Secretary at norasecretary@gmail.com


Communities to be able to purchase Council derelict buildings and land

Communities will be able to band together to buy derelict buildings and vacant plots of lane under a new “Right to Regenerate”.  The Government is introducing legislation that will enable individuals to purchase disused property from Councils and public-sector organisations.
The public will be able to convert vacant plots of land and derelict buildings into new homes or community spaces, under plans announced today (16 January 2021) by the Housing Secretary, Robert Jenrick MP.
The ‘Right to Regenerate’ proposals would make it easier to challenge councils and other public organisations to release land for redevelopment – helping communities make better use of public land and give a new lease of life to unloved buildings.
Underused public land could be sold to individuals or communities by default, unless there is a compelling reason the owner should hold onto it.
Under the proposals, public bodies would need to have clear plans for land in the near future, even if only a temporary use before later development – if the land is kept for too long without being used, they would be required to sell it.
These measures provide an opportunity for the public and local communities to redevelop and transform eyesores, taking control of unused local land or buildings and transforming them into something they want in their area.
This builds on the government’s drive to encourage development on brownfield land and more beautiful buildings that are in line with local preferences.
The strengthened rights would also apply to unused publicly owned social housing and garages providing opportunities to transform the local housing stock.
The latest figures show there were over 25,000 vacant council owned homes and according to recent FOI data over 100,000 empty council-owned garages last year.
The new process will be fast and simple, and the Secretary of State will act as an arbiter to ensure fairness and speedy outcomes in all cases.
Housing Secretary Rt Hon Robert Jenrick MP said: “Right to Regenerate is the simple way to turn public land into public good, with land sold by default, unless there is a very compelling reason not to do so.
We are cutting through red tape so that communities can make better use of available land and derelict buildings, which means more new homes, businesses and community assets.

Millions of people will now be able to buy that empty property, unused garage or parcel of land and turn it into something good for them and their community.”
Tom Chance, Chief Executive of the National Community Land Trust Network, said: “We welcome these plans that could help communities to turn abandoned and neglected land and buildings into fantastic community assets. There are hundreds of community land trusts across the country wanting to build much needed affordable housing, but getting hold of land at an affordable price is a huge barrier.  The potential for communities to be given first right of refusal could be a gamechanger. We encourage everyone to read through the proposals and respond to the consultation.”
Ian Harvey, Executive Director of Civic Voice said: “Across the country, communities see land that remains empty and wonder why. They imagine how it could be used for communities – from green space, to housing, but when they enquire about enhancing the space it’s never clear who owns it.
If a community has a viable use for this land, they must be given the opportunity to take these ideas forward. The ‘Right to Regenerate’ is a great-step forward to build on previous attempts at doing this and we believe it will increase the chance for communities to come together to bring vacant land into the heart of the community. We look forward to working with communities on this latest community right. In practice this could mean if a member of the public had an unused plot of land at the back of their house owned by the council, they could use the new Right to Regenerate.
If the land was determined to be underused with no plans to bring it into use, it would be sold and the person making the request could have first right of refusal to purchase – enabling them to extend their garden, or for the community to come together to use the land in a beneficial way.”
In 1980, Michael Heseltine introduced powers that form part of the current ‘Right to Contest’ – giving the public the power to request the sale of underused land owned by public bodies in England, and these were extended through the Community Right to Reclaim Land, in 2011.
However, since the 2014 creation of the Right to Contest, only 192 requests have been made under this power and only one has been granted, having usually been refused because the owner had future plans for the land, which meant some sites were left unused for years. Today’s proposals will revitalise and strengthen the right to encourage more successful requests.
The Government’s announcement also builds on measures the government is taking to regenerate urban areas across England, including encouraging councils in urban areas to plan for more homes and make the most of brownfield land. 
View the Government’s proposals at https://www.gov.uk/government/news/right-to-regenerate-to-turn-derelict-buildings-into-homes-and-community-assets
The Consultation opened on the 16 January 2021 and closes on 13 March 2021.  The Consultation can be viewed at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/right-to-regenerate-reform-of-the-right-to-contest/right-to-regenerate-reform-of-the-right-to-contest  
Further proposals in the new Right to Regenerate consultation also include:
· Publishing a definition of unused or underused land, helping to guide and encourage the public to make requests.
· Extending the range of public bodies whose land is covered by the right to include town and parish councils.
· Giving the requester the exclusive right to buy the land at market value for a period of time (a ‘right of first refusal’). Under the current Right to Contest, there is no expectation that a requester would have a right of first refusal rather than the land being placed on the open market, giving people less incentive to make a request.
· The consultation on the Right to Regenerate applies to land owned by public bodies in England.
· The Local Government, Planning and Land Act 1980 empowers the Secretary of State to direct a body within a specific list of bodies, set out in Schedule 16 to that Act, to take steps to dispose of their interest in that land where that land is not being used or not being sufficiently used. This policy has two strands. Strand 1 covers central government bodies on a voluntary, non-statutory basis, and is administered by the Cabinet Office. Strand 2 covers those public bodies set out in Schedule 16 of the 1980 Act and is administered by the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. This consultation relates to Strand 2.
· In addition to making it easier to make a request for land to be sold, the consultation proposes measures to improve transparency and assisting with record-keeping by requiring councils to follow publicity measures including:
· submitting quarterly reports on the number of preliminary enquiries made
· physical and electronic notices to be displayed where a request has been made to release a site
· all requests, together with their reasoning and outcomes, to be published on councils’ websites


Parking on pavements could become illegal in biggest rule change for drivers in years

The Government is looking at plans that could lead to a lot of changes.   A Consultation has taken place that could lead to the "biggest shift" for drivers in a generation. 
[image: Pavement parking SHOCK - Drivers parking on pavements could face action,  says minister | Express.co.uk]Discussions are in their final stages, amid split opinion about whether making pavement parking illegal would be welcome or not.
A summary of the evidence is expected by the end of February.
Any new rules or law changes could also be set out by then, with proposals possibly introduced by the end of 2021.
The next few months could determine where millions of Britons are allowed to park, marking the biggest shift in parking patterns for a generation.
Thousands of drivers would face heavy charges for simply stopping their vehicles under such a plan.
Among the current proposals is a London-style system which would make pavement parking completely illegal.
Those who break the rule in the capital face a £70 fine - but that scheme could be rolled out nationally.
The Department for Transport (DfT) proposals say one advantage of a nationwide ban would be in establishing a “general rule” that drivers could follow.
Under one possibility, traffic signs and bay markings would show drivers where pavement parking was still allowed and local authorities would be able to introduce some exemptions.
However, the report warned the update would be the “most significant change” to parking law in decades.
It is also expected Councils would need to undertake a substantial amount of work to prepare for the changes.
The DfT warns a national ban would also require a “significant implementation period” which could be “time-consuming”
One council has estimated the cost of the initial administration work of introducing the ban at £670,000.
The DfT has also warned a national ban may be “inappropriate” for rural areas where some small-scale pavement parking could be safer than blocking roads.
A national ban could also be difficult in environmentally sensitive areas such as historic towns and villages.


A report stated that London is more conducive to a pavement parking prohibition, with much lower levels of car ownership per household and higher mode shares for public transport.   Elsewhere, car ownership per household tends to be higher and, consequently, the demand for parking is greater.
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And finally…
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